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PRESIDENTõS MESSAGE 

Alvin Cole 
president@foxvalleyaero.com 
 

Wow! What a successful 
event! The swap meet 
that FVAC hosts is like 
no one else's. Thank you 
to JT and Joe for your 
dedication and hard 
work in planning this 
event. Also a big thank 
you to the FVAC 
membership for their 
work and support in the 
success of this event. 
Working together will 

help to make every event the best it can be.  
 
Is spring coming this year?  I guess it will be at some point. I did get to fly 
this year already; for me it was a cub day. Getting in that first flight of the 
year was gratifying and a reminder of how much fun this hobby is. Flying 
the cub was just what I needed to help get the bugs out. 
 
Our meeting this month was great and David did an outstanding job 
running it. There was great participation and the atmosphere was 
electric. I really liked the interaction between the membership both 
before and after the meeting. We are well on our way to having a great 
flying season. 
 
Being courteous, safe and having fun is what makes our club a great 
place to be.  
 
See you at the field...... 
 
Alvin 
 
 

TREASURERõS REPORT 

Paul Jacobs 
treasurer@foxvalleyaero.com 

 
As I write this I am making the final 
preparations for the annual trip to 
-ÅÃÃÁ ËÎÏ×Î ÁÓ Ȱ4ÏÌÅÄÏȱȢ  ) ÈÁÖÅ 
been going to this show for almost 40 
years and it still is one of the best of 
the year. For those new members that 
have not gone to this event, I highly 
recommend that you try to get there 
as anything new in R/C seems to be 
announced there. 
 
Tom Flint has sent out the renewal 

letter for the dues which are considered late if not paid by March 31 of 
each year. As we stand now there are 194 members on the roster, of 
which 37 have unpaid dues. Flying privileges are suspended until FVAC 
dues are current and no one flys without a current AMA card. 
 
The FVAC checkbook is in great shape and we are ready for a fantastic 
flying season if the weather would ever cooperate. The wind chill has to 
be above 55 degrees in order for me to bring out a plane to fly which 
looks like mid-April to me. My target maneuver to practice this year is 
ÔÈÅ ÒÏÌÌÉÎÇ ÃÉÒÃÌÅȢ 9ÅÓȟ )ȭÍ ÄÒÅÁÍÉÎÇ ÂÕÔ ÉÔ ÃÏÕÌÄ ÈÁÐÐÅÎȢ 
 
Until next month, 
Paul 

 
Parkzone  Sport Cub BNF w/AS3X. 

  
The viewpoints in this newsletter are solely those of the individual authors.  

They may not necessarily represent those of the Editor, Officers, Board or 

Membership of the Fox Valley Aero Club. 
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SAFETY CHAIRMANõS MONTHLY TOPIC 
Tom Siwek 
safety@foxvalleyaero.com 

 
Spring Cleaning 

 

Upwardly creeping 
temperatures and melting snow 
have given way to a visible 
runway and hope that the flying 
season will soon emerge.  Are 
you ready? 
 
Part of the ritual for readying 
for the flying season is the 
ȰÓÐÒÉÎÇ ÃÌÅÁÎÉÎÇȱ ÏÆ ÏÕÒ ÁÉÒÃÒÁÆÔ 
and field supplies.  If we execute 
ÔÈÉÓ ÐÒÏÃÅÓÓ ×ÅÌÌȟ ×ÅȭÌÌ ÂÅ ÒÅÁÄÙ 

when the weather finally turns and we should expect very few, if any, 
problems with our aircraft or support equipment once we hit the field. 
 
9ÏÕ ÍÁÙ ÂÅ ÔÈÉÎËÉÎÇȟ Ȱ) ÇÅÔ ÉÔȢ  'ÏÏÄ ÔÏÐÉÃȢ  7ÈÁÔ ÄÏÅÓ ÔÈÉÓ ÈÁÖÅ ÔÏ ÄÏ 
×ÉÔÈ ÓÁÆÅÔÙȩȱ  4ÈÅ ÁÎÓ×ÅÒ ÉÓ - everything.  Part of having a safe 
ÅØÐÅÒÉÅÎÃÅ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ ÆÉÅÌÄ ÉÓ ÕÓÉÎÇ ÅÑÕÉÐÍÅÎÔ ÔÈÁÔȭÓ ÉÎ ÐÒÏÐÅÒ ×ÏÒËÉÎÇ 
order.  Aircraft that fail in flight can create a safety hazard.  Field 
equipment that fails on the bench can create a safety hazard.  
Anticipating this possibility and exercising good preventative 
maintenance minimizes these risks.  When the weather finally breaks, 
you want your time at the field to be spent flying, not troubleshooting 
ÁÎÄ ÒÅÐÁÉÒÉÎÇȢ  /Ò ×ÏÒÓÅ ÙÅÔȟ ÃÏÌÌÅÃÔÉÎÇ ÔÈÅ ÐÉÅÃÅÓ ÏÆ ÁÎ ÁÉÒÃÒÁÆÔ ÔÈÁÔȭÓ ÈÁÓ 
an unplanned union with Mother Earth. 
 
Inspecting Your Airplane: 
 
¶ Start by giving them a bath.  They likely have either residual 

exhaust/smoke oil on them from last season or are dusty from 
sitting in the basement or garage.  Not only will they start the 
season clean, it gives you a great chance to inspect the airframe 
for damage, loose parts/loose covering.  If you find either, fix it 

and run an iron over the covering.  Also inspect the interior of 
the fuselage for structural damage. 

 
¶ Inspect all control horns, clevises, push rods, servo arms and 

servos.  Confirm that these items are secure and in working 
order.  Check the servo for gear slop or binding.  If you find any, 
replace or repair the servo. 

 
¶ Tug on all of the control surfaces to insure that the hinges are 

still properly secured and that the surface moves freely.  Make 
necessary repairs if you find any hinges that are not doing their 
job. 

 
¶ Check the landing gear components.  Gear leg hardware, axles, 

wheel collars and wheel pants/gear doors should be tight.  Tires 
and wheel hubs should not be excessively worn.  This can 
degrade ground handling.  If adjustable, confirm wheel 
alignment.  If the plane is equipped with retractable gear, 
exercise the gear several times to insure smooth and proper 
operation. 

 
¶ Visually inspect the servo wiring.  Replace any worn or damaged 

servo leads. 
 
¶ Inspect mounting points for batteries, receivers and other 

interior components.  Insure that these are still securely 
mounted and that foam padding is in good shape. 

 
¶ Cycle your receiver and transmitter batteries.  Insure that they 

still exhibit appropriate charge capacity.  Replace batteries that 
have poor capacity. 

 
¶ Cycle switches several times to insure that they function crisply.  

Any hesitation or intermittent operation signals a worn switch.  
If you have any doubts that the switches are working properly, 
replace them. 

 
¶ Inspect fuel tubing.  Replace any tubing that is worn or has 
ÂÅÃÏÍÅ ÂÒÉÔÔÌÅȢ  )Æ ÉÔȭÓ ÂÅÅÎ ÓÅÖÅÒÁÌ ÙÅÁÒÓ ÓÉÎÃÅ ÙÏÕȭÖÅ ÉÎÓÐÅÃÔÅÄ 
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the tubing inside of the fuel tank, pull the tank and look at this 
too. 

¶ Check engine mounts, mufflers, spinners and propellers for 
securement and damage.  Replace any damaged parts and insure 
all are tight.  Also, inspect the glow plug.  If it looks to be in rough 
shape, replace it. 

 
¶ If possible, range-check your receiver before you head to the 
ÆÉÅÌÄȢ  ) ÄÏÎȭÔ ÎÅÅÄ ÔÏ ÔÅÌÌ ÙÏÕ ÈÏ× ÂÁÄ ÔÈÅ ÌÏÓÓ ÏÆ ÒÁÄÉÏ ÌÉÎË ÉÓȢ 

 
¶ If possible, run the engine before you head to the field.  Insure 

easy starting, smooth transition and a reliable idle.  Tune the 
engine if needed. 
 

Field Gear: 
 
¶ Charge field, starter and glow-plug driver batteries.  If possible, 

cycle these batteries and insure they have good capacity.  
Replace batteries if needed. 
 

¶ Check electric starters for proper function.  Replace the rubber 
cone if worn or brittle. 
 

¶ Check fuel for freshness.  Properly dispose of any fuel you believe 
has gone bad. 
 

¶ Take inventory of your field box.  Replace any spare parts or 
tools that were consumed last season. 
 

¶ Confirm that starters, fuel pumps and glow-plug drivers are 
ÆÕÎÃÔÉÏÎÉÎÇ ÐÒÏÐÅÒÌÙȢ  )ÔȭÓ ÎÏ ÆÕÎ ÔÏ ÁÒÒive at the field and find 
ÁÎÙ ÏÆ ÔÈÅÓÅ ÎÏÔ ÆÕÎÃÔÉÏÎÉÎÇȢ  )Æ ÙÏÕ ÄÏÎȭÔ ÕÓÅ ÁÎ ÅÌÅÃÔÒÉÃ ÓÔÁÒÔÅÒȟ 
insure that you have your chicken-stick or starting glove in the 
ÆÉÅÌÄ ÂÏØȢ  $ÏÎȭÔ ÂÅ ÔÅÍÐÔÅÄ ÔÏ ÏÐÅÒÁÔÅ ÙÏÕÒ ÐÌÁÎÅ ×ÉÔÈÏÕÔ ÔÈÅÓÅ 
because you left them at home.  

 
I hope you find these tips helpful.  You may know of others that I failed 
to mention here.  If so, share your feedback at the next club meeting.  
0ÒÁÃÔÉÃÉÎÇ ÔÈÅÓÅ ÔÉÐÓ ×ÉÌÌ ÉÎÓÕÒÅ ÔÈÁÔ ÙÏÕȭÒÅ ÒÅÁÄÙ ÔÏ ÇÏ ×ÈÅÎ ÔÈÅ 
weather turns and that you have a safe and enjoyable start to the season. 

!ÐÒÉÌȭÓ 4ÏÐÉÃ ɀ Review of the AMA Safety Code and the FVAC Field 
Rules 
 
Until then, stay safe. 
 
Tom 

 
Hangar 9  P-51D Mustang 60cc ARF. 

 

 
Evolution  62GXi  62cc Single Cylinder Gas Engine with Sure Fire Electronic 
Fuel Injection.  
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SECRETARYõS REPORT 
Dale Gathman 
secretary@foxvalleyaero.com 
 

Fox Valley Aero Club 
Member Meeting Minutes 

March 13, 2014 @ St. Charles 
Township Hall 

Photos by Doug Swanson 
 
 

President Alvin Cole  called the meeting to order 
at 7:37 pm and welcomed everyone.  He then 
announced that Vice President Dave Murray  
would be leading the meeting tonight. 
 
Secretary Dale Gathman asked for any additions 
or corrections to the February 13, 2014 Member 
Meeting Minutes.  None were voiced.  Tony Sokol 
moved to accept the minutes as presented.  Todd 
Culbertson seconded.  Motion passed 
unanimously. 
 
Treasurer Paul Jacobs reported that the checkbook is in great shape, 

thanks to the efforts of John Turner and Joe Pedone 
in coordinating a very successful swap meet.  Paul 
then recognized Mike Wlodek for the work that he 
did for the club in getting our field lease renewed, 
which was 
followed up by a 
round of 
applause to show 
ÔÈÅ ÃÌÕÂȭÓ 

appreciation.  
Paul reported that we made $324.00 
on the pop machine sales last year.  
Paul reported that we have around 
200 members, and about 30 percent 

of the members have not renewed their 2014 FVAC membership yet.  We 
typically lose about 20 members and pick up about 20 new members per 
year.  Paul stated that Tom Flint will be sending a note out this month, 
letting members know that they must renew by March 31 in order to 
stay active and continue to fly.  Doug Swanson moved to accept the 
4ÒÅÁÓÕÒÅÒȭÓ ÒÅÐÏÒÔ ÁÓ ÐÒÅÓÅÎÔÅÄȟ ÓÅÃÏÎÄÅÄ ÂÙ -ÁÒË +ÎÏÐÐËÉÅȢ  -ÏÔÉÏÎ 
passed unanimously. 
 
Safety Chairman Tom Siwek  was absent, but President Alvin Cole 
reported that the Safety Topic for this moÎÔÈ ×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ Ȭ0ÒÅÐÁÒÁÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ 
!ÉÒÃÒÁÆÔ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ 5ÐÃÏÍÉÎÇ 3ÅÁÓÏÎȱ ÁÎÄ ÔÈÁÔ 4ÏÍ ×ÏÕÌÄ ÂÅ ÃÏÖÅÒÉÎÇ ÔÈÉÓ 
topic through an article in the Flypaper.  Alvin reminded us that all of 
our planes need to be checked over thoroughly (servos, batteries, etc.) 
before we take to the air.  Alvin announced that the April Topic will be a 
review of the AMA Safety Code and FVAC Field Rules. 
 
Show and Tell ɀ Doug Swanson displayed three different sized ammo 
cans that he purchased from Farm and Fleet.  The medium size can goes 
for $20.00, and the three piece set goes for $45.00.  Todd Culbertson  
mentioned that ammo cans are also available at army surplus stores and 
American Science and Surplus.   
 
Doug Swanson then 
announced that he wanted 
to take this opportunity to 
thank one of our past 
presidents.  He said that 
there have been a lot of 
presidents who have done 
much for the club, but 
tonight Doug wanted to 
recognize our current Past 
President Tom Spriet .  
Doug mentioned that he had 
wanted to show Tom our appreciation for all he had done for the club 
during his three year term as president.  In talking it over with Dale 
Gathman, Dale mentioned that during his term of service, Tom 
repeatedly recognized members by giving them signed photos of the 
Blue Angels team.  He recommended that Doug put together a photo 
montage showing some of the many things that Tom has done for the 

Dave Murray 

Paul Jacobs 

Mike Wlodek 

Doug Swanson 

mailto:secretary@foxvalleyaero.com
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club over his time as president.  Doug then presented Tom Spriet with a 
beautiful framed photo that he created, and read the inscription - Ȱ4ÈÅ 
members of the Fox Valley Aero Club thank Tom Spriet for his 
leadership, innovation, dedication, and hard work as Club President 

2011-ςπρσȱȢ  4ÈÅ 
attendees erupted into an 
extended round of 
applause to show their 
appreciation to Tom.  
Tom accepted the photo, 
ÓÔÁÔÉÎÇ ÔÈÁÔ Ȱ) ÄÉÄÎȭÔ ÄÏ 
any of this for me, I did it 
ÆÏÒ ÙÏÕ ÇÕÙÓȱȟ ×ÈÉÃÈ 
initiated a second 
thunderous round of 
applause.  Thank you, 
Tom, for your service. 

 
 

 
 
 

Membership Chairman Tom Flint  asked if 
there were any guests present, and there were 
none.  He then announced that Hobbytown in 
St. Charles has a new owner, and Tom stopped 
in to assure that our members would continue 
to get a 10% discount.  Tom then mentioned 
that he had a safety issue to address.  He 
recommends that if we drop a bunch of pins 
(that we use to glue stuff) on the floor, we 
make sure to pick all of them up.  Tom has one 
in his toe that he stepped on, and it is painful. 
 
Dale Gathman mentioned that Dennis 
McFarlane  has had some issues, and has regretfully decided to resign 
his position as Flypaper Editor.  Dale stated that he would be filling the 
duties of the Flypaper Editor while we look for another editor to take his 
place.  Dale plans to publish the Flypaper using Microsoft Word 
software, and all submissions should be sent to Dale in Word or plain 
text format, with or without photos.  If you are interested in the position 
of editing/publishing the Flypaper, please contact Dale Gathman at 
secretary@foxvalleyaero.com.  Submissions can be sent to 
newsletter@foxvalleyaero.com.   
 
Field Chairman Mark Knoppkie  announced 
that volunteers will be needed to set up for 
the Warbirds & Classics event.  Mark said 
that during the workday (April 12), we will 
be cleaning the flight tables rather than 
replacing the tops.  There was a suggestion 
that we make or get some smaller flight 
tables for electrics.  Bob Boen recommended 
ÔÈÁÔ ×Å ÔÒÙ ÏÕÔ Á ÆÅ× τȭØφȭ ÆÏÌÄÉÎÇ ÔÁÂÌÅÓ ÆÒÏÍ 
Home Depot, and the consensus was that 
would be a good idea.  Mark mentioned that 
we will be replacing the PVC flagpoles which 
get mounted in the corn field with 1 inch 
conduit poles, 20 feet long.  The workday will mainly be spent doing 
general cleanup.  At this point, there is still a lot of snow on the field.  
Mark said that something needs to be done with the sink holes on the 
west end of the field before the Warbirds event.  Dave Cotton 

Doug Swanson and Tom Spriet 

Tom Flint 

Mark Knoppkie 

mailto:secretary@foxvalleyaero.com
mailto:newsletter@foxvalleyaero.com
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mentioned that a quick fix would be to place half-barrels in the holes, 
and put fill on top of the barrel.  Tom Spriet recommended that we talk 
to the city before filling the holes in hopes that they may fix them for us.  
Cliff Fullhart  mentioned that Steve Baker volunteered to fix the drain 
tiles/sink holes for the club.  Mark said that he will contact Steve to 
discuss it before looking into any of the other options. 
 
Dave Murray  then asked for members through the raising of hands to 
recite one of the three concepts that Alvin introduced at our January 
meeting.  Three of the members stepped up and reminded that the 
concepts were Courteous, Safe, and Fun.  Those members received an 
envelope from Dave, which he told them not to open. 
 
Windy City Warbirds - John Fischer first thanked everyone who stepped 
up to help with the upcoming Windy City Warbirds & Classics event.  A 
few of those helping out are: 

John Fischer ɀ Event Coordination. 
Armin Weber  ɀ CD. 
Tom Siwek  ɀ RC Flightdeck web site coordination. 
Steve Gawlik, Sal Perno, Cliff Fullhart, Mark Knoppkie, Karl 
Griesbaum, Bob Mosinski, John Turner, Gary Stephens , and 
Todd Culbertson  have all volunteered their services so far. 

At this point, there are 26 pilots registered and 
the event website has had 750 visitors.  John 
asked any pilot who plans on attending the 
event to please register, so that the large 
number of registered pilots will entice even 
more pilots to come to the event.  John 
mentioned that he and some of the guys 
attended E-Fest, and handed out flyers.  John 
was able to talk to members of quite a few RC 
clubs about our event while at E-Fest.  The 
×ÏÒÄ ÉÓ ÇÅÔÔÉÎÇ ÏÕÔȢ  *ÏÈÎȭÓ ÍÁÉÎ ÃÏÎÃÅÒÎ ÉÓ 
with public awareness, and he announced that 

Government Relations Chairman Todd Culbertson  stepped in and 
volunteered his time and materials to produce 1600 small flyers, as well 
as a bunch of the letter size and a supply of large poster size flyers, all at 
no charge to the club.  4ÈÅ ÃÒÏ×Ä ÇÁÖÅ Á ÒÏÕÎÄ ÏÆ ÁÐÐÌÁÕÓÅ ÆÏÒ 4ÏÄÄȭÓ 
generosity.  John announced that Todd, in addition to printing, also has a 
background in community awareness and marketing, and Todd 

presented his vision on how to promote the event.  Todd mentioned that 
he is now our Government Relations 
Chairman, and he plans to expand the 
responsibilities of his position to include 
Public Relations and Community Relations.  
Todd sells printing systems for a living.  
When he printed the new flyers using the 
design created by *ÏÈÎ &ÉÓÃÈÅÒȭÓ ÄÁÕÇÈÔÅÒȟ 
he made the grass green instead of brown, 
which makes the field look much better.  
Todd encouraged everyone to take as many 
flyers as they want, and to distribute them 
where they work, play and shop.  Todd said 
that he reached out to the city and the 

ÖÉÓÉÔÏÒȭÓ ÂÕÒÅÁÕ that will put our event on their web site.  He is talking to 
the RIVER radio station about possibly having a road crew come out for 
free and put the event on their web site.  Todd then recommended that 
we tie a donatioÎ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ Ȭ7ÏÕÎÄÅÄ 7ÁÒÒÉÏÒ 0ÒÏÊÅÃÔȭ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÅÖÅÎÔȟ ÂÁÓÅÄ 
on the AMA recommendation of using an event on National Model 
Aviation Day to raise money for the Wounded Warrior Project.  Bob 
Boen recommended we check to see if there are local representatives of 
the Wounded Warrior Project that could get involved.  John Fischer 
recommended that we also honor our vets and possibly ask the VFW to 
ÓÕÐÐÌÙ Á Ȭ#ÏÌÏÒ 'ÕÁÒÄȭ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ ÅÖÅÎÔȢ  4ÈÅ ÐÏÓÓÉÂÉÌÉÔÙ ÏÆ Á ÆÕÌÌ ÓÃÁÌÅ ÆÌÙÂÙ ÏÆ 
some of the planes from the Aurora warbird museum was discussed.  
Dave Murray  said that his daughter works at the museum, so he has 
contacts there.  John Fischer said that Toledo is only three weeks away, 
and he plans on talking to sponsors and pilots there. 
 
Show and Tell ɀ Todd 
Culbertson  displayed a 
beautiful Nitro Planes T-45 
Navy trainer that he bought 
from Armin at the swap 
meet.  He used components 
from his F-16 that met up 
with high speed dirt at the 
end of last year.  The T-45 is 
NOT FOAM, which is very 
unusual for Todd.  It has 

John Fischer 

Todd Culbertson 
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two servos for the ailerons, two for the elevators, and two for the flaps.  
It has 90mm fans, and runs off of two 3S or 4S LiPo batteries. 
 
Todd then mentioned that he was contacted by Daniel Tosh about his 
Space Shuttle video (which by the way has over 2 million views on 
YouTube).  Daniel wanted to put the video on a show called Ȭ4ÏÓÈȢ/ȭ, in 
ÔÈÅ Ȭ7ÅÂ 2ÅÄÅÍÐÔÉÏÎȭ ÓÅÇÍÅÎÔȢ  Todd got to fly to Los Angeles to act in 
new footage, which will compliment the original video.  In the new video, 
4ÏÄÄȭÓ ÓÐÁÃÅ ÓÈÕÔÔÌÅ ÓÁÖes the planet in the end. 
 

Dave Murray  showed the club two 
engine nacelles from his Hangar 9 B-25 
Mitchell that he is working on.  He plans 
on having it done for the Windy City 
Warbirds & Classics event.  Dave hopes 
we can get three or four B-25s from the 
club at the event. 
 
 

Dave Murray  then thanked Swap Meet Organizers John Turner  and Joe 
Pedone for a very successful swap meet, and the crowd offered a 
rousing round of applause to show their appreciation. 
 
Dale Gathman showed his new 
license plate which ÒÅÁÄÓ Ȭ&6!#ȭȟ 
along with a couple of custom 
license plate frames he purchased 
×ÈÉÃÈ ÓÁÙ Ȭ&ÌÙ 2Ȣ#Ȣȭ ÁÎÄ Ȭ&ÏØ 6ÁÌÌÅÙ 
!ÅÒÏ #ÌÕÂȭȢ  4ÈÅÙ ÃÁÎ ÂÅ ÏÒÄÅÒÅÄ 
from: 
www.bestlicenseplateframes.com. 
 
 
 
Doug Swanson thanked Dale Gathman for printing the appreciation 
photo that Doug matted and framed for Tom Spriet .  He then reminded 
the club that there is an IMAC judging school on April 12 and 13.  The 
classroom will be all day Saturday at Batavia High School, and Sunday 
morning some guys will be at the field doing IMAC demo flights.  The 
field will remain OPEN to general flying both days.  Anyone interested in 

learning about how to fly and judge precision flying should attend the 
class. 
 

Dave Murray  then asked the 
three members who received 
the envelopes earlier to open 
them, and to their surprise they 
found lotto tickets inside. 
 
Dave Murray  then mentioned 
that after talking with some of 
the Suburban R/C 
Barnstormers members, he 
found out that they are having 

some issues with their field.  Their field causes those with larger planes 
to overfly Stearns Road.  The FVAC board has decided to hold a Fun 
Fly/Open House for any RC pilot to be able to come and fly at our field, 
as long as they have a current AMA membership.  The Open House will 
be held on April 26, and Bob Boen will head the event.  This will be an 
unstructured event, with open flying from 9:00 am ɀ 5:00 pm.  Bob will 
send an invitation out to all clubs in the area, and also invite anyone 
interested to attend our next meeting.  Alvin mentioned that to be 
successful, we all need to be at the Open House, and we need to be 
Courteous, Safe, and have Fun. 
 

 
 
 

http://www.bestlicenseplateframes.com/

